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TONBRIDGE AND MALLING BOROUGH COUNCIL 
 

COUNCIL MEETING 
 

MINUTES 
 

Tuesday, 24th October, 2023 
 

At the meeting of the Tonbridge and Malling Borough Council held in the Civic Suite, 
Gibson Building, Kings Hill, West Malling on Tuesday, 24th October, 2023 

 
Present: His Worship the Mayor (Councillor J R S Lark), the Deputy Mayor 

(Councillor S M Hammond), Cllr L Athwal, Cllr B Banks, Cllr K Barton, 
Cllr Mrs S Bell, Cllr A G Bennison, Cllr R P Betts, Cllr T Bishop,  
Cllr  M D Boughton, Cllr G C Bridge, Cllr C Brown, Cllr R I B Cannon, 
Cllr J Clokey, Cllr M A Coffin, Cllr A Cope, Cllr R W Dalton, 
Cllr D A S Davis, Cllr D Harman, Cllr P M Hickmott, Cllr G B Hines, 
Cllr M A J Hood, Cllr F A Hoskins, Cllr S A Hudson, Cllr D Keers, 
Cllr W J Mallard, Cllr A McDermott, Cllr A Mehmet, Cllr D W King, 
Cllr Mrs A S Oakley, Cllr R W G Oliver, Cllr W E Palmer, 
Cllr M R Rhodes, Cllr R V Roud, Cllr K B Tanner, Cllr Mrs M Tatton, 
Cllr M Taylor, Cllr D Thornewell, Cllr K S Tunstall and 
Cllr C J Williams 
 

 Apologies for absence were received from Councillors P Boxall, 
Mrs T Dean and B A Parry 
 
PART 1 - PUBLIC 
 

C 23/76    DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  
 
There were no declarations of interest made in accordance with the 
Code of Conduct.  However, for reasons of transparency Cllr Clokey 
advised of a potential conflict of interest in agenda item 17 (Treasury 
Management Update) on the grounds of his employment with a treasury 
management company.  As this was not considered a Disclosable 
Pecuniary or Other Significant Interest there was no requirement for 
Cllr Clokey to withdraw from the meeting. 
 

C 23/77    MINUTES  
 
RESOLVED:  That the Minutes of the proceedings of the meeting of the 
Council held on 11 July 2023 be approved as a correct record and 
signed by the Mayor. 
 

C 23/78    MAYOR'S ANNOUNCEMENTS  
 
The Mayor advised of a number of engagements attended since the last 
meeting of Council and made particular reference to the following 
civic/charity events: 
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 Tonbridge Lions Musical Memories Event 

 Tonbridge Lions Historic Car Tour  

 Vintage Motor Cycle Club’s International West Kent Run at The 
Friars 

 5th Anniversary of Feast 

 The East Malling Centre’s Community Development Grant Fund 
Site Visit 

 Ightham Mote’s Garden Party 

 Friends of Mill Stream Sunflower Competition 

 Tonbridge in Bloom Awards 

 Music @ Malling Festival Launch 

 Chairman of KCC’s HMS Kent Ceremonial March of the Freedom 
of the County of Kent 

 Dedication of Shrine Markers at Rochester Cathedral 

 TAMS Seniors Information Day 

 Communigrow Family Workshop 

 Opening of the new Centenary Homes by HRH The Princess 
Royal  

 
Upcoming civic events included the Tonbridge Armistice Day and 
Remembrance Sunday Services on 11 and 12 November 2023 
respectively 
 
In closing, the Mayor thanked the Deputy Mayor for attending a number 
of events on their behalf.  
 

C 23/79    TM/23/00364/FL - 1A CROFT CLOSE, TONBRIDGE  
 
Consideration was given to the report of the Director of Planning, 
Housing and Environmental Health in relation to permanent planning 
permission for a new bungalow to the rear of 15 Estridge Way (revision 
to TM/20/00862/FL).  This was a retrospective application seeking to 
regularise works already undertaken.   
 
The application had been adjourned for determination by the full Council 
in accordance with Council Procedure Rule No 15.25 following 
consideration by the Area 1 Planning Committee on 27 July 2023.  
 
In order to facilitate the proper consideration of the application, the 
Council agreed to suspend its own procedure rules and resolved itself 
into a committee to which rules relating to a planning committee were 
applied.   
 
In reaching its decision, the Council had regard to the reports considered 
by the Area 1 Planning Committee on 22 June and 27 July 2023, 
including the report of the Director of Central Services and Monitoring 
Officer which contained exempt information (LGA 1972 Sch 12A 
Paragraph 5 – Information in respect of which a claim to legal 
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professional privilege could be maintained in legal proceedings).  
Members of the public addressed the meeting where the required notice 
had been given and their comments were taken into account by the 
Council when determining the application (speakers listed below). 
 
Local Members reiterated concerns in respect of the materials used for 
the roof of the building and its distinctiveness was considered a harmful 
feature of the character and appearance of the street scene.  Cllr King 
proposed that the application be refused on the grounds set out below, 
seconded by Cllr Hood and following a formal vote it was 
 
RESOLVED:  That planning permission be REFUSED for the following 
reason: 
 
(1) The metal clad roof would be contextually inappropriate, out of 

keeping with local materials and distinctiveness and represented an 
alien and discordant feature in contrast to the adjacent dwellings and 
harmful to the character and appearance of the street scene, in 
conflict with policies CP24 of the Tonbridge and Malling Core 
Strategy and SQ1 of the Managing Development and the 
Environment Development Plan Document and Paragraph 130 of 
the National Planning Policy Framework. 

  
[Speakers: L Hamilton, N Coomber and D Parkinson – members of the 
public; and S King on behalf of the applicant] 
 

C 23/80    QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC PURSUANT TO COUNCIL 
PROCEDURE RULE NO 5.6  
 
No questions were received from members of the public pursuant to 
Council Procedure Rule No 5.6. 
 

C 23/81    QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS PURSUANT TO COUNCIL 
PROCEDURE RULE NO 5.5  
 
In accordance with Council Procedure Rule No. 5.5 a number of 
questions had been submitted by Members.  Written responses had 
been provided by the relevant Cabinet Members and the questions and 
answers had been tabled and circulated in advance of the meeting as 
set out in the Annex attached to the Minutes. 
 

C 23/82    MOTION SUBMITTED UNDER COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE NO 
5.27  
 
Consideration was given to a Notice of Motion (23/04) pursuant to 
Council Procedure Rule No. 5.7 submitted by Councillor G Bridge and 
seconded by Councillor M Tatton on behalf of the Tonbridge and Malling 
Liberal Democrat Group in relation to Disability and Equalities as set out 
in the annex attached to the Minutes. 
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The Motion asked Council to: 
 

 Recognise the difficulties some residents within and visitors to the 
Borough faced in accessing every-day services and facilities due 
to disability, additional need, and other disadvantage including 
financial inequality; 

 

 Appoint a Councillor as a Disability & Equalities Champion to 
raise the profile and needs of those with disabilities, additional 
needs and inequalities within Tonbridge and Malling.  The 
Disability & Equalities Champion to actively engage with disability 
and welfare groups and charities and interested individuals to 
ensure their voice of experience was heard and taken into 
account in decision making;  

 

 If there was no existing mechanism, the Borough Council to 
develop a Register of disability and welfare groups and charities 
within the Borough and a system for consulting those groups on 
matters that affect them and those they represent; 

 

 Demonstrate its commitment to further developing its 
understanding and approach to disability and equality needs 
within the Borough by inviting interested groups from the Register 
to give presentations and information sessions for Councillors, 
similar to the Tonbridge Dementia Friendly Tonbridge Community 
session, to support Cllrs to feel informed and equipped with 
respect to the challenges faced by those within our community 
who have disabilities, additional needs or who face inequality. 
 

Members recognised the importance of supporting those with disabilities 
and experiencing inequality.  However, concern was expressed about 
the introduction of a register that might prove too prescriptive and 
remove the Borough Councils flexibility around advocating for those 
groups not entered onto a formal register. 
 
Councillor M Coffin proposed, seconded by Councillor M Boughton, an 
amendment to the Motion as follows (removal of bullet point 3 and 
amended bullet point 4): 

 

 Recognise the difficulties some residents within and visitors to our 
Borough face in accessing every-day services and facilities due to 
disability, additional need, and other disadvantage including 
financial inequality; 

 

 Appoint a Councillor as a Disability & Equalities Champion to 
raise the profile and needs of those with disabilities, additional 
needs and inequalities within Tonbridge and Malling.  The 
Disability & Equalities Champion will actively engage with 
disability and welfare groups and charities and interested 
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individuals to ensure their voice of experience is heard and taken 
into account in decision making;  

 

 Demonstrate its commitment to further developing its 
understanding and approach to disability and equality needs 
within the Borough by inviting interested groups through the 
Disability and Equalities Champion to give presentations and 
information sessions for Councillors, similar to the Tonbridge 
Dementia Friendly Tonbridge Community session, to support Cllrs 
to feel informed and equipped with respect to the challenges 
faced by those within our community who have disabilities, 
additional needs or who face inequality.  

 
The aim of the proposed amendment was not to diminish the value of 
the original motion but to offer a practical solution that the Borough 
Council could deliver.  The Disabilities and Equalities Champion would 
be encouraged to develop and create effective relationships with 
relevant groups. 
 
Members signified consent to this amendment and it was  
 
RESOLVED:  That the Notice of Motion (as amended) proposed by 
Councillor M Coffin and seconded by Councillor M Boughton be 
approved. 
 

C 23/83    LEADER'S ANNOUNCEMENTS  
 
The Leader’s announcements focused on the key themes of innovation, 
transformation and delivery as set out in the recently adopted Corporate 
Strategy.  Good progress continued to be made on these areas as 
evidenced by the number of successful events and activities hosted in 
Tonbridge and Malling, including Farmers and Artisan Markets, Food 
and Drink Festivals and the upcoming Christmas event and trail at 
Tonbridge Castle.   
 
Support for local businesses continued with a number of grants being 
offered.  The Leader was pleased to announce that the next round of the 
Shopfront Improvement Scheme would commence in 2024 and the 
maximum amount of grant funding had increased to £5,000.  
 
The recent opening of Bellingham Way in New Hythe had provided 
traffic relief along the A20 corridor by providing a direct link between 
Aylesford and Larkfield.   This was greatly welcomed together with the 
positive investment introduced in the north of the Borough with the 
Panattoni development.  
 
The Borough Council had also taken measures to address unauthorised 
traveller encampments by installing knee rail fencing at a number of 
sites.  This demonstrated a willingness to react to issues raised by 
residents and/or communities. 
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Reference was made to the Borough Councils commitment to climate 
change and the recent initiative undertaken with the Woodland Trust to 
create new hedgerow boundaries at Leybourne Lakes Country Park.   
 
Following proposals from the General Purposes Committee in respect of 
recruitment initiatives, a recent campaign in Planning Services had been 
successful and a number of vacancies had been filled.   In future, 
consideration would be given to the introduction of a ‘recruitment and 
retention’ policy aimed to support, develop and recognise staff. 
 
Finally, the Leader reminded Members of the challenging financial 
situation and advised that £500,000 of savings were required by the end 
of the financial year.  Options for increasing and generating income as 
well as identifying savings would be considered and Groups were invited 
to offer their own ideas as part of the budget setting process.  A 
collaborative approach to setting priorities for the Borough Council would 
continue to be adopted. 
 
The message continued to be that Tonbridge and Malling was a great 
place to live, work and invest and that the Borough Council were there to 
support its residents and communities. 
 
Full Leader’s announcements were available on the Borough Council 
YouTube channel 
 
MATTERS FOR DECISION 
 

C 23/84    DISABLED FACILITIES GRANT FUNDING  
 
The report of the Director of Planning, Housing and Environmental 
Health advised that within the Borough Council’s Capital Plan for 
2023/24 there was no spend allocated to discretionary Disabled 
Facilities Grants (DFGs) and approval was sought for a virement of 
£150,000 from the mandatory to the discretionary DFG. 
 
There were 5 cases currently being processed by the Borough Council 
where works were above the mandatory threshold and the virement 
would be used to support these cases.  Members were advised that the 
works being carried out fell under the mandatory element of DFG and 
had been assessed as being necessary and appropriate to meet the 
needs of the disabled occupant, which in all 5 cases were children.   It 
was considered reasonable and practicable to carry out the relevant 
works having regard to the age and condition of the dwelling.  
  
Careful consideration was given to the legal, financial and value for 
money implications detailed in the report and it was noted that the 
£150,000 proposed funding for virement was already available in the 
existing mandatory DFG budget and new funding was not required.  It 
was also noted that the mandatory DFG was funded from the Better 
Care Fund.   

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=pabm3IsPUuA
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RESOLVED:  That the virement of £150,000 from the mandatory DFG 
budget for the 2023/24 financial year to the discretionary DFG budget on 
the Capital Plan be approved. 
 

C 23/85    CHANGES TO THE CONSTITUTION  
 
Consideration was given to recommended changes to the Constitution in 
respect of Committee Procedure Rule 15.25 and the inclusion of the 
Executive/Scrutiny Protocol as an Annex. 
 
The proposed change to Rule 15.25 (Part 4 of the Constitution) was 
intended to remove confusion around a ‘minded-to’ determination and 
required a vote to be taken if a Planning Committee was ‘minded to 
determine an application in a way or on grounds which the Director does 
not consider can be substantiated’. Clarity had also been provided on 
when an application should stand adjourned to Council for determination 
and related to the ‘risk of significant costs being awarded’.   Members 
were advised that costs of £5,000+ would represent a significant cost. 
The changes were detailed in 1.1.4 of the report. 
 
Following a meeting of Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 14 
September 2023 it was recommended that the Executive/Scrutiny 
Protocol be published to the website as an Annex to the Constitution. 
This was supported by Cabinet on 3 October 2023.   Council were 
invited to approve the inclusion of the Protocol as an Annex as detailed 
in 1.2.3. 
 
RESOLVED:  That the Monitoring Officer be authorised to amend the 
Constitution as set out in paragraphs 1.1.4 and 1.2.3 of the report. 
 

C 23/86    REVIEW OF ARRANGEMENTS FOR DEALING WITH CODE OF 
CONDUCT COMPLAINTS  
 
Consideration was given to the recommendations of the Joint Standards 
Committee of 12 July 2023 in respect of revisions to existing 
arrangements for dealing with Code of Conduct complaints.  Due regard 
had been given to the legal implications, risk and equality impact 
assessments arising from the changes. 
 
RESOLVED:  That the revised arrangements for dealing with Code of 
Conduct complaints under the Localism Act 2011 (attached at Annex 1) 
be adopted.   
 

C 23/87    LOCAL CODE OF CORPORATE GOVERNANCE  
 
Consideration was given to the recommendations of the Audit 
Committee of 24 July 2023 in respect of the annual review of the Local 
Code of Corporate Governance.  Proposed amendments to the Code 
were relatively minor with no significant activity having taken place since 
July 2022 that impacted upon corporate governance arrangements. 
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However, the Audit Committee had recommended that section 3.2 of the 
Code be reviewed to incorporate a reference to the Climate Change 
Action Plan for 2023/24. 
 
RESOLVED:  That the proposed amendments (set out at Annex 1) be 
approved and the Local Code of Corporate Governance be adopted; 
subject to further review of section 3.2 to reference the Climate Change 
Action Plan 2023/24. 
 

C 23/88    COUNCIL TAX DISCOUNT  
 
Consideration was given to the recommendations of the Cabinet of 3 
October 2023 in respect of council tax discount applied to uninhabitable 
properties.  Due regard had been given to both the financial and non-
financial considerations, legal implications and risk and equality impact 
assessments should a change be made to the 100% discount currently 
offered by the Borough Council.   
 
The position of neighbouring authorities in respect of this discount was 
also noted. 
 
RESOLVED:  That the percentage of the current period of 12 months 
100% council tax discount for ‘uninhabitable’ properties be reduced to 
0% with effect from 1 April 2024.  
 

C 23/89    AUDITOR'S ANNUAL REPORT 2022/23  
 
Consideration was given to the recommendations of the Cabinet of 3 
October 2023 in respect of the Auditors Annual Report 2022/23.  Due 
regard had been given to the recommendations of the Audit Committee 
of 25 September 2023. 
 
The Chair of the Audit Committee recorded appreciation to Officers for 
their commitment and hard work which had ensured that the Borough 
Council was one of a few local authorities to ‘close down’ their accounts 
in a timely fashion.  
 
RESOLVED:  That 
 
(1) the Auditors Annual Report (attached at Annex 1) for 2022/23 be 

approved; 
 

(2) the key recommendations made in respect of ‘performance 
management’ and ‘procurement’ be noted and the management 
of comments endorsed; 
 

(3) the management of comments to the improvement 
recommendations be noted and endorsed; and 
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(4) the Audit Committee receive a progress report on the key 
recommendations made in respect of ‘performance management’ 
and ‘procurement’ at a future meeting 

 
C 23/90    TREASURY MANAGEMENT UPDATE  

 
Consideration was given to the recommendations of the Cabinet of 3 
October 2023 in respect of Treasury Management. Due regard had been 
given to the recommendations of the Audit Committees of 24 July and 
25 September 2023 respectively. 
 
RESOLVED:  That  
 
(1) the action taken in respect of treasury management activity for 

the period April to July be endorsed; 
 

(2) the 2022/23 outturn position be noted; 
 

(3) the Audit Committee’s appreciation of the work undertaken by 
officers in treasury management be noted; and 
 

(4) the existing parameters intended to limit the Borough Council’s 
exposure to investment risks (as set out in Annex 5 of the report 
presented to the Audit Committee on 25 September 2023) be 
retained. 

 
C 23/91    FEEDBACK FROM CONSULTATION ON THE HACKNEY 

CARRIAGE AND PRIVATE HIRE POLICY 2023-2028  
 
Consideration was given to the recommendations of the Licensing and 
Appeals Committee of 27 September 2023 in respect of the consultation 
on the Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Policy 2023-28. 
 
Due regard was given to the responses submitted, the legal implications 
and risk assessment.    The requirement for the Borough Council to 
review and adopt a new Policy was also noted. 
 
RESOLVED:  That 
 
(1) the following proposed changes to the Hackney Carriage and 

Private Hire Policy, as set out in Annex 1, be approved: 
 

 payment by credit/debit card be accepted for all Hackney 
Carriage journeys; 

 

 the Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS) checks be 
outsourced to an external third party, where a driver does not 
hold an online account update service; 
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 the length of time for lost property to be kept be reduced from 
12 months to 2 months; 

 

 for any Hackney Carriage driver failing to take a passenger on 
a journey, regardless of distance, or charging more than the 
fare shown on the metre when taking payment by credit/debit 
card, 9 penalty points and a two-week suspension be imposed 
on their TMBC driving licence, and subsequent offences be 
referred to the Licensing and Appeals Committee; 

 

 membership of the Chauffeurs Guild as mechanism to bypass 
the requirement to take the knowledge test be removed; 

 

 colour restriction for designated wheelchair accessible 
vehicles (WAV) be removed; and 

 

 a higher than 50 percent Manufacturer tint for back passenger 
windows be allowed for plate exempt vehicles undertaking 
Chauffeur work. 

 
(2) further investigation work by Officers in respect of the following 

areas, as identified in the proposed changes to the Hackney 
Carriage and Private Hire Policy, as set out in Annex 1, be 
undertaken and reported to a future meeting of the Committee: 

 

 CCTV in all licensed vehicles (Hackney Carriage and Private 
Hire); 

 

 Colour restriction of a Hackney Carriage Vehicle; and 
 

 Drivers badge for school runs only with specially defined plate. 
 
(3) the revised Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Licensing Policy 

2023 – 2028, attached at Annex 4, be approved with the above 
agreed changes detailed in Recommendation (1) incorporated. 

 
C 23/92    APPOINTMENTS TO OUTSIDE BODIES - TONBRIDGE UNITED 

CHARITY  
 
The Tonbridge United Charity had requested that former councillor 
Vivian Branson be formally endorsed as the Borough Council’s outside 
body appointment to their organisation.  This role had been held by 
former Councillor Branson until the local elections in May 2023 and was 
considered a much valued appointment by the Charity. 
 
It was noted that there was no requirement for the appointment to be a 
member of the Borough Council and the Charity had emphasised the 
value of retaining a person with experience of their aims and role. 
 



COUNCIL 24 October 2023 
 
 

 
11 

 

Members supported this appointment pending any outcomes of the 
ongoing scrutiny review into outside bodies. 
 
RESOLVED:  That Vivian Branson be appointed as the Borough Council 
representative to serve on Tonbridge United Charity for a further four 
year period up to October 2027.   
 
MATTERS FOR INFORMATION 
 

C 23/93    OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY - ANNUAL REPORT  
 
The report of the Chair of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
provided a summary of the work undertaken during the past year which 
was welcomed and noted by Members. 
 

C 23/94    MINUTES OF CABINET AND COMMITTEES  
 
The Minutes of meetings of the Cabinet and Committees for the period 
June – October 2023, as set out in the Minute Book (Volume 3) 
(attached as a supplement) were received and noted. 
 
Any recommendations to the Council from Cabinet or Committees were 
resolved elsewhere on the agenda. 
 

C 23/95    SEALING OF DOCUMENTS  
 
RESOLVED:  That authority be given for the Common Seal of the 
Council to be affixed to any instrument to give effect to a decision of the 
Council incorporated into these Minutes and proceedings. 
 
 
 

The meeting ended at 9.45 pm 
 
 



This page is intentionally left blank



 
COUNCIL 

 
MEETING OF 24 OCTOBER 2023 

 
 
 

AGENDA ITEM 8 - QUESTION ASKED PURSUANT TO COUNCIL PROCEDURE 
RULE NO 5.5 
 
The following question has been asked pursuant to Council Procedure Rule No 5.5 by 
Councillor A Cope: 
 
‘Please could the cabinet member for the environment let us know the impact of the 
removal of the recycling facilities at Longmead in Tonbridge and whether this has 
created an increase in household recycling from properties nearby? Additionally, when 
will recycling facilities for all the flats reach the standard specified by the council in the 
surrounding properties? If this hasn't happened, what alternative provision has been 
provided to residents in the Longmead area to compensate for the facilities having 
been removed?’ 
 
Response of the Cabinet Member for Transformation and Infrastructure (Cllr M 
Coffin): 
 
The tonnage data we receive for recycling collections is not detailed at such a granular 

level as to be able to provide specific weight data for those properties around 

Longmead. However, there has been a significant reduction in rubbish being dumped 

at the site since the bring banks were removed in August this year. Waste Services 

have received no complaints about the removal of the banks from local residents. 

  

Since the completion of the roll-out of improved dry recycling services to properties 

served by communal bin stores, only 124 properties across the Borough – out of over 

57,000 - cannot accommodate additional bins for dry recycling. These include 40 flats 

in Hamble Road in Trench Ward - where, although there is sufficient room to provide 

additional recycling bins, Clarion Housing will not allow us to provide them in suitable 

locations, despite our offer to fund hard standing & fencing. Local Members have also 

previously liaised with Clarion Housing, to no avail. Should Clarion’s management 

change their minds and allocate appropriate locations we will of course provide the 

bins required for any improved service. 

  

The only other exception for flats currently is access to food waste collections. A trial 

of communal food waste collections is currently being planned and due to be 

implemented within the current financial year, with a view to the wider rollout during 

2024/25, depending on the results of the trial. 

  

Currently, the alternative provision for disposal of recycling for residents of the 40 flats 

referred to are (a) use alternative recycling sites in Tonbridge; (b) use their nearest 
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Household Waste Recycling Centre; (c) use the existing refuse bins for their waste, 

which will be used to generate electricity even though not recycled. 
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AGENDA ITEM 8 – QUESTION (2) ASKED PURSUANT TO COUNCIL 
PROCEDURE RULE NO 5.5 
 
The following question has been asked pursuant to Council Procedure Rule No 5.5 by 
Councillor M Hood: 
 
‘Can the Cabinet Member for Planning please confirm how many outstanding Tree 
Preservation Order applications have yet to be processed and the length of time for 
the longest wait? 
 
Tree Preservation Orders are a valuable tool in protecting significant trees and groups 
of trees. Currently there is significant failure in the communication between the council 
and those applying for Tree Preservation Orders. What can be done to improve this? 
Can the Cabinet Member provide assurances that only the relevant specified criteria 
are used in assessing trees for this purpose and that the relevant criteria and 
assessments will be available so that members and residents can be assured that the 
system is transparent?’  
 
Response of the Cabinet Member for Planning (Cllr M Taylor): 
 
There are currently 53 outstanding requests for the Council to give consideration to 

the making of new TPOs (there are some cases where decisions have been made but 

not updated on the system owing to the change from Uniform to Agile). The oldest 

outstanding request dates from 20th July 2021.  The Council must prioritise the 

requests it receives (the trees subject of the oldest outstanding request are already 

protected under the legislation by virtue of standing within a Conservation Area). 

We are committed to reviewing the TPO procedure as part of the Agile Project and to 

allow members greater access to the data, and this is programmed in for the 24/25 

Service Plan Review following successful implementation of Agile which is seen as 

the highest priority at the current time. We will also be reviewing the Constitution as 

part of this review to establish whether greater member oversight can be achieved on 

certain TPO confirmation applications and will be drafting a Tree Protection 

Enforcement Protocol which will provide a comprehensive guide on the framework for 

dealing with tree related enforcement issues in a clear, consistent and transparent 

manner.  

When considering a request for a new TPO the Council has regard to the provisions 

of the legislation and Governments published guidance 

(https://www.gov.uk/guidance/tree-preservation-orders-and-trees-in-conservation-

areas#making-tree-preservation-orders). A TEMPO assessment is also undertaken 

for all requests. Previous formal decisions by the Local Planning Authority are also 

relevant.  
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AGENDA ITEM 8 – QUESTION (3) ASKED PURSUANT TO COUNCIL 
PROCEDURE RULE NO 5.5 
 
The following question has been asked pursuant to Council Procedure Rule No 5.5 by 
Councillor G Hines: 
 
‘Can the Cabinet Member for Climate Change, Regeneration and Property confirm 
when a review of the performance of all sites being treated as roadside nature reserves 
including River Lawn, Tonbridge will be reviewed? 
 
Local members were assured that a review would take place this year, officers have 
confirmed that is not the case. Given the fact that no base line study was undertaken 
to establish the previous number of species in the sward of grass at River Lawn, 
contrary to the agreed process how can the success or otherwise of the ‘rewilding’ at 
River Lawn be measured? 
 
The overwhelming impression is that the only species which is flourishing at River 
Lawn is Dock and there is no effective management in place to prevent it taking over. 
 
Will the Cabinet Member agree with the local members for Judd Ward that the trial has 
been unsuccessful and the sensible next step will be to return to the previous schedule 
of regular cuts?’  
 
 
Response of the Cabinet Member for Climate Change, Regeneration and 
Property (Cllr R Betts): 
 
The potential for supporting biodiversity on this Council’s owned sites was assessed 
through rewilding, or a Roadside Nature Reserve (RNR), trial at Darenth Avenue, 
Tonbridge in 2021. The Medway Valley Countryside Partnership were commissioned 
to proactively monitor the site for species diversity and a report on the success of the 
trial was taken to Members of the former Communities and Housing Advisory Board 
on 9th November 2021. At this meeting it was also agreed that further sites be brought 
forward to Members of the Board for consideration and approval ,and the report 
proposed that it was not considered essential spend to continue with monitoring.  
 
Further additional RNR sites across the Borough were approved by the same Advisory 
Board on 15th February 2022, and included Basted Mill (edging the road and picnic 
area), in East Malling, Leybourne, other Tonbridge sites, and  at  the Council offices 
at Kings Hill. These sites are maintained on the Council’s behalf by its grounds 
maintenance contractor, Landscape Services, in accordance with the maintenance 
schedule agreed at the Advisory Board and previously applied to the trial site at 
Darenth Avenue. River Lawn was also separately agreed to be managed as an RNR 
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and the same management approach has been applied to this site as for all other 
RNR’s across the Borough.  
 
The decision to include River Lawn as an RNR followed a report to the former Street 
Scene and Environment Advisory Board on 23 November 2021 where it was 
recommended to partially rewild the land in partnership with the Medway Valley 
Countryside Partnership. This was supported by the local members at the time.  
No problems with maintenance have arisen at the sites and whilst no formal monitoring 
has taken place or been recorded, visual inspections have seen a growth in the range 
of species compared to normal amenity grass areas. Dock has certainly been 
prominent at River Lawn and whilst no formal control measures are currently in place, 
ad hoc mechanical removal of Dock has been undertaken by Leisure Services 
Officers.  
 
Officers are not aware of any agreed monitoring or any previous requirement for a 
base line study at this or any other RNR site, with the exception of the original trial at 
Darenth Avenue.   
 
Should members wish to introduce monitoring for RNR sites in the future then they will 
need to identify budget provision for this given this is not considered essential spend 
and no other request has been made on any of the Councils other RNR sites. 
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COUNCIL 

 
MEETING OF 24 OCTOBER 2023 

 
 
 

AGENDA ITEM 8 – QUESTION (4) ASKED PURSUANT TO COUNCIL 
PROCEDURE RULE NO 5.5 
 
The following question has been asked pursuant to Council Procedure Rule No 5.5 by 
Councillor R Oliver: 
 
‘There have been frequent breaches of the site management plan at the Cannon Lane 
Retail Park. Breaches were first witnessed by a planning officer on September 6th and 
then subsequently on October 10th and these are just the latest in a long number of 
reported breaches reported by residents. Although officers have agreed to serve a 
Breach of Conditions Notice this has yet to happen. What other avenues are open to 
the council to compel these businesses to adhere to the conditions of the planning 
consent for the building from which they operate?’  
 
 
Response of the Cabinet Member for Planning (Cllr M Taylor): 
 
The most relevant site history here is as follows: 

 16/00818/FL Variation of condition 1 of planning permission 

TM/98/01517/FL to extend the range of the goods that can be sold from 

the unit Approved 9 March 2016 

 16/03767/RD Details of condition 4 (site management plan) submitted 

pursuant to planning permission TM/16/00818/FL (Variation of condition 

1 of planning permission TM/98/01517/FL to extend the range of the 

goods that can be sold from the unit) Approved 23 February 2017 

Site inspections and consideration of the issues arising have been undertaken in 

conformity with the Council’s adopted Planning Enforcement Plan. Officers need to 

assure themselves of the facts of a case before a decision can be taken on actions 

and in this case a second site visit was deemed appropriate. A Breach of Conditions 

Notice is being served and this will happen as soon as is practicably possible. 

Service of notices has been impacted by the implementation of the Agile system.  
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Motion on behalf of the Liberal Democrat Group 

  

Proposer: Councillor Garry Bridge 

Seconder:  Councillor Michelle Tatton 

 

Amendment on behalf of Conservative Group 

 

Proposer: Councillor Matt Boughton 

Seconder: Councillor Martin Coffin 

  

The demographic of our Borough is diverse in very many respects.  Local authorities 

should welcome and celebrate diversity and difference but at the same time, where 

necessary, we must ensure staff and Councillors are equipped to understand and 

respond to the needs of different groups who may have additional hurdles to overcome 

in accessing services this Council provides and enjoying all our Borough has to offer. 

We should always be willing to see what we could do to better support and understand 

those who may be disadvantaged in doing so due to disabilities or inequalities  – 

including those with physical disabilities and frailties, deafness, blindness and sight 

loss, autism and communication difficulties, and socio-economic challenges. 

  

For some context, the latest Census data reveals that within this authority’s area some 

15.3% of residents are disabled under the Equality Act; in some sub-areas of the 

Borough this sits at almost 30%.  In terms of poverty, 3 areas of our Borough are in 

the top 20% most deprived areas in the country; conversely 28 are in the 20% least 

deprived.  Interestingly, in presenting Census data on its website the Office for 

National Statistics uses Tonbridge & Malling as a case study, noting that in the most 

deprived neighbourhood 24.9% of people are estimated to be income-deprived.  This 

compares with 1.8% in the least deprived area of our borough.  That is a very 

significant disparity indicating that some of our residents – almost a quarter in some 

areas – are significantly disadvantaged in some aspect of their lives. 

  

Furthermore, the May 2022 'Facts and Figures' document on KCC’s website notes that 

the number of pupils in Tonbridge & Malling with an Education Health and Care Plan 

is the second highest in the County at 2820.  Obviously, not all children with additional 
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needs and disabilities will have an EHCP; therefore, it is easy to see that the number 

of children and wider family groups impacted by disability and additional needs is 

somewhat greater.   

 

While this authority does not have responsibility for education, we should still be 

concerned because these children are part of family units that need to access services 

and facilities, including recreation, within our Borough.  

  

Members may have their own personal experiences of disability or inequality – if not 

directly then through family, friends, neighbours or acquaintances.   

  

But it is not easy to fully comprehend just what a person living with a lifelong health 

condition or disability is truly experiencing or just how challenging navigating life can 

be.  Financially, we have all seen our energy bills rise over the last year, but have 

probably not had to make the choice between putting the heating on or putting food 

on the table.  That is a reality for some of our poorest residents. 

  

We cannot know how to best deliver services for all of our residents unless we engage 

with, listen to and learn from those who have different life experiences, who face these 

challenges in their daily lives.  

  

Members of this Council have previously benefitted from an excellent presentation and 

information session provided by Tonbridge Dementia Friendly Community.  This gave 

an extremely valuable insight into the impact upon people living with dementia, their 

families and friends. 

  

And, quite rightly, this Council has appointed Armed Forces Champions to raise the 

profile and needs of the Armed Forces Community.  Appointing a Disability and 

Equalities Champion would similarly raise the profile and needs of those with 

disabilities and additional needs, and those facing disadvantage and inequality, 

sending a very clear and visible message that this Council has at heart the needs of 

disabled residents and visitors and the way in which they and others who are 

disadvantaged experience our Borough. 
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 Therefore, this motion asks Council to: 

  

·       Recognise the difficulties some residents within and visitors to our Borough face 

in accessing every-day services and facilities due to disability, additional need, and 

other disadvantage including financial inequality 

  

·       Appoint a Councillor as a Disability & Equalities Champion to raise the profile and 

needs of those with disabilities, additional needs and inequalities within Tonbridge and 

Malling.  The Disability & Equalities Champion will actively engage with disability and 

welfare groups and charities and interested individuals to ensure their voice of 

experience is heard and taken into account in decision making  

  

·       If there is no existing mechanism, the Borough Council will develop a Register of 

disability and welfare groups and charities within the Borough and a system for 

consulting those groups on matters that affect them and those they represent 

  

·       Demonstrate its commitment to further developing its understanding and 

approach to disability and equality needs within the Borough by inviting interested 

groups from the Register through the Disability and Equalities Champion to give 

presentations and information sessions for Councillors, similar to the Tonbridge 

Dementia Friendly Tonbridge Community session, to support Cllrs to feel informed and 

equipped with respect to the challenges faced by those within our community who 

have disabilities, additional needs or who face inequality  
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